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Tom Potter, Clean Energy Development Director, Mass. Department of Environmental Protection (“DEP”)
Meetings of the Boards of Directors of Massachusetts Development Finance Agency (“MassDevelopment” or the “Agency”) and the MassDevelopment/Saltonstall Building Redevelopment Corporation (“M/SBRC”) were held Thursday, March 12, 2015, at MassDevelopment’s offices, 99 High Street, Boston, Massachusetts, pursuant to notice duly given.

The Acting Chair welcomed everyone and, noting the presence of a quorum, he called the meetings to order at 10:04 a.m.  He advised that the Chair would be delayed, and he asked if there were any guests present and Mr. Potter introduced himself.
[Secretary’s Note:  All matters below are matters that were before the MassDevelopment Board except those specifically indicated as being before the M/SBRC Board.]
[Secretary’s Note:  The paragraph numbers below refer to Tab numbers in the materials for the March Boards and Committees meetings.]
Minutes

[Secretary’s Note:  For the following two items, it was noted that the Board was acting in its capacity as the Agency Board of Directors and the M/SBRC Board of Directors simultaneously.]

1.  VOICE VOTE – Approval of Minutes (February 23, 2015)

The Acting Chair asked for a vote to approve the Open Session Minutes of the February 23, 2015 Agency and M/SBRC Special Board Meetings and, upon motion duly made and seconded, it was unanimously
VOICE VOTED:  That the Boards of Directors of MassDevelopment and M/SBRC approve the Minutes of the February 23, 2015 Special Board Meeting.

2.  VOICE VOTE – Approval of Minutes (February 12, 2015)

The Acting Chair asked for a vote to approve the Open Session Minutes of the February 12, 2015 Agency and M/SBRC Board Meetings and, upon motion duly made and seconded, it was unanimously
VOICE VOTED:  That the Boards of Directors of MassDevelopment and M/SBRC approve the Minutes of the February 12, 2015 Board Meeting.

 [Secretary’s Note:  For the following item, it was noted that the Board was now acting solely in its capacity as the Agency Board.]

3.  VOICE VOTE – Approval of Executive Session Minutes (February 15, 2015)

Noting that the Board Secretary has advised that the matters in those minutes are not completed matters and that any comments regarding the Executive Session Minutes must be reserved for Executive Session, the Acting Chair asked if there were any questions or comments on the Executive Session Minutes in Tab 3 of the Board materials, and there were none.  Therefore, he asked for a vote to approve the Minutes of the Executive Session of the February 12, 2015 Agency Board Meeting and, upon motion duly made and seconded, it was unanimously
VOICE VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment approves the Executive Session Minutes of its February 12, 2015 Board Meeting.

[Secretary’s Note:  For the following item, it was noted that the Board was now acting solely in its capacity as the M/SBRC Board.]

4.  VOICE VOTE –
Approval of M/SBRC Executive Session Minutes (January 15, 2015)

Noting that the Board Secretary has advised that the matters in those minutes are not completed matters and that any comments regarding the Executive Session Minutes must be reserved for Executive Session, the Acting Chair asked if there were any questions or comments on the Executive Session Minutes in Tab 4 of the Board materials, and there were none.  Therefore, he asked for a vote to approve the Minutes of the Executive Session of the January 15, 2015 M/SBRC Board Meeting and, upon motion duly made and seconded, it was

VOICE VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of M/SBRC approves the Executive Session Minutes of its January 15, 2015 Board Meeting.

[Secretary’s Note:  It was noted that Mr. Hurley abstained from the above vote because he had recused himself from the matter discussed at that Executive Session due to a conflict of interest and did not attend or participate in the Executive Session of the January 15, 2015 M/SBRC Board meeting.]

President/CEO’s Report

The President / CEO’s Report was postponed until later in the meeting.
GENERAL MATTERS
Walk-in.  Ethics Commission Summary and Open Meeting Law.  The Board Secretary referred to her Memorandum to the Board, noting that a Summary of the Massachusetts Ethics Laws will be provided to all Directors by email as permitted by the Ethics Commission’s regulations.  As required by governing regulations, the members of the Board must take an ethics law test every two years; instructions for taking the online test are contained within the Summary.  It was noted that the Attorney General’s Open Meeting Law Guidelines previously provided to Board members has not changed.  She noted the Agency maintains records that these materials and updates were provided to Board members.
Walk-in.  VOTE – Approval of Agency Investment Policy 
Mr. Gerlin reminded the Board that all state agencies and authorities are required to have a board-approved investment policy that must be filed with the Commonwealth’s Finance Advisory Board and readopted by the board every two years (by March 31st).  Accordingly, he asked for approval of the Investment Policy provided, which he noted is the same one approved and filed in 2013.  The Acting Chair asked for a vote and, upon motion duly made and seconded, it was unanimously
VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment hereby approves the MassDevelopment Investment Policy, as outlined in the memorandum and vote dated March 12, 2015, attached and part of the minutes of this meeting.

Strategic Planning

5.  MassDevelopment FY2015 Strategic Themes and Business Plan Goals.  For information purposes only, the Agency’s Strategic Themes and Business Plan Goals is attached and part of the minutes of this meeting.
Update on the Baker-Polito Administration’s FY2016 Budget.  Discussion of this item was postponed until later in the meeting.
6.  Technical Assistance Connector Program.  Presentation of this item was postponed until later in the meeting.

Communications

7.  Media Report (February 2015).  For information purposes only, the Selected Press Clips, Media Report, and Web Statistics for February are attached and part of the minutes of this meeting.  No discussion of these items took place.

[Secretary’s Note:  Ms. Sullivan arrived at the meeting at 10:10 a.m.]

Noting her arrival, Ms. Jones introduced and welcomed Ms. Sullivan, Assistant Secretary of the Commonwealth’s Executive Office of Administration and Finance (“ANF”), who has been appointed as ANF’s permanent designee to this Board.
Bond Transactions

8.  Delegated Authority Report for Bond Transactions (January 2015).  For information purposes only, the Delegated Authority Report regarding Bond Transactions is attached and part of the minutes of this meeting.  No discussion of the Report took place.
9.  Bond Detail Memorandum.  Mr. Chilton advised that he would have comments regarding the proposed bond issuance for Lowell Community Charter School Friends, Inc. (Tab 17).  Otherwise, he noted no changes from the materials in the Board book.
The Acting Chair then asked if there were any recusals on the upcoming bond votes, and there were several, as follows:
Mr. Holmes disclosed to the Board that Emerson College is a client of the consulting and investment firm of Cambridge Associates, at which he is employed.  Therefore, he will recuse himself from any discussion, deliberation, and vote on the proposed bond issuance for Emerson College (Tab 10) and leave the room during the deliberation and vote on that matter.
Ms. McGovern disclosed to the Board that she serves on an advisory board of Boston Private Bank and Trust, the purchaser of the proposed bond issuance for Lowell Community Charter School Friends, Inc. (Tab 17).  Therefore, she will recuse herself from any discussion, deliberation, and vote on that proposed bond issuance and leave the room during the deliberation and vote on that matter.

Mr. Porter disclosed to the Board that the law firm of Mintz, Levin, Cohn, Ferris, Glovsky and Popeo, P.C. (“Mintz”), of which he is a member, currently represents or previously represented, in either the matters before the Board or in other matters, parties involved in the proposed bond issuances for Emerson College (Tab 10), Berkshire Retirement Group LLC (Tab 11), NB Development Group LLC (Tab 15), Boylston West Garage LLC (Tab 16), The Massachusetts Historical Society, Inc. (Tab 21), and Pittsfield April Lane LLC (Tabs 22 and 23).  Therefore, he will recuse himself from any discussions, deliberation, and votes on these bond issuances and issuance of LIHTCs and leave the room during the deliberation and votes on these matters.
Ms. Sullivan disclosed to the Board that the law firm of McCarter English, where she was formerly employed, is the bond and Agency counsel in the proposed bond issuances for NB Development Group LLC (Tab 15) and Boylston West Garage LLC (Tab 16).  In addition, she advised that her husband works in the housing finance sector and may have a business relationship with regard to the proposed bond issuance and issuance findings related to the issuance of LIHTCs for Pittsfield April Lane LLC (Tabs 22 and 23).  Therefore, she will recuse himself from any discussions, deliberation, and votes on these bond issuances and the LIHTCs and leave the room during the deliberation and votes on these matters.

The Acting Chair advised that the Board would vote on the approvals and findings for the matters in Tabs 10 – 23, taking first those matters on which there are no recusals, to be considered following the opportunity for discussion, pursuant to Section 8 of Chapter 23G of the General Laws, as amended.

Bonds:  Official Action Approvals 

Official Action Projects without Volume Cap Request
[Secretary’s Note:  The matters in Tabs 10, 11, 15, 16, and 17 were held for vote after the matters without any recusals.  See below.]
12.  Upon motion duly made and seconded, it was

VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment approves and adopts the resolution attached and part of these minutes regarding:

a project of Riverside Community Care, Inc., in several Massachusetts cities and towns, for the issuance of 501(c)(3) Tax-Exempt Bonds to finance such project in an amount not to exceed $8,000,000.

Bonds:  Final Approvals

Final Approval Projects without Volume Cap Request
13.  Upon motion duly made and seconded, it was

VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment approves and adopts the revised resolution attached and part of these minutes regarding:

a project of Seven Hills Foundation, Inc. and affiliates, in numerous Massachusetts cities and towns, for the issuance of 501(c)(3) Tax-Exempt Bonds to finance such project in an amount not to exceed $65,000,000.

14.  Upon motion duly made and seconded, it was

VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment approves and adopts the resolution attached and part of these minutes regarding:

a project of Wentworth Institute of Technology, Inc., in Boston, Massachusetts, for the issuance of 501(c)(3) Tax-Exempt Bonds to finance such project in an amount not to exceed $52,440,000.

18.  Upon motion duly made and seconded, it was

VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment approves and adopts the resolution attached and part of these minutes regarding:

a project of YMCA of Greater Boston, Inc., in several Massachusetts cities and towns, for the issuance of 501(c)(3) Tax-Exempt Bonds to finance such project in an amount not to exceed $10,000,000 (Official Action/ Final Approval (“OA/FA”)).

19.  Upon motion duly made and seconded, it was

VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment approves and adopts the resolution attached and part of these minutes regarding:

a project of Schools for Children, Inc., in Arlington, Massachusetts, for the issuance of 501(c)(3) Tax-Exempt Bonds to finance such project in an amount not to exceed $3,980,000.

20.  Upon motion duly made and seconded, it was

VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment approves and adopts the resolution attached and part of these minutes regarding:

a project of Bay State Community Services, Inc., in Quincy, Massachusetts, for the issuance of 501(c)(3) Tax-Exempt Bonds to finance such project in an amount not to exceed $2,600,000.

The Chair advised that the Board would now vote on the approvals and findings for the remaining matters in Tabs 10 – 23, for which there are recusals as noted above.

Final Approval Projects without Volume Cap Request (cont’d)
17.  Mr. Chilton advised that certain changes in the amounts of the proposed bond issuances related to this transaction will require a second TEFRA hearing.  He noted there were no attendees at the first TEFRA hearing on this matter.  There ensued a brief discussion regarding the qualified amounts for eligibility of tax exemption.  Upon motion duly made and seconded, it was

VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment approves and adopts the resolution attached and part of these minutes regarding:

a project of Lowell Community Charter School Friends, Inc., in Lowell, Massachusetts, for the issuance of 501(c)(3) Tax-Exempt Bonds and Qualified Zone Academy Bonds to finance such project in an amount not to exceed $12,350,000.

[Secretary’s Note:  Having previously recused herself from this matter, Ms. McGovern left the room and did not participate in any discussion, deliberation, or vote on the matter.  She returned to the meeting room after completion of the above vote.]

Official Action Projects without Volume Cap Request (cont’d)
10.  Upon motion duly made and seconded, it was

VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment approves and adopts the resolution attached and part of these minutes regarding:

a project of Emerson College, in Boston, Massachusetts, for the issuance of 501(c)(3) Tax-Exempt Bonds to finance such project in an amount not to exceed $140,000,000.

[Secretary’s Note:  Having previously recused themselves from this matter, Messrs. Holmes and Porter left the room and did not participate in any discussion, deliberation, or vote on the matter.  Mr. Holmes returned to the meeting room after completion of the above vote.]

11.  Upon motion duly made and seconded, it was

VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment approves and adopts the resolution attached and part of these minutes regarding:

a project of Berkshire Retirement Community, Inc., in Lenox, Massachusetts, for the issuance of Non-Profit Housing Bonds to finance such project in an amount not to exceed $17,500,000.

[Secretary’s Note:  Having previously recused himself from this matter and left the room, Mr. Porter did not participate in any discussion, deliberation, or vote on the matter.]

Final Approval Projects without Volume Cap Request (cont’d)
21.  Upon motion duly made and seconded, it was

VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment approves and adopts the resolution attached and part of these minutes regarding:

a project of The Massachusetts Historical Society, in Boston, Massachusetts, for the issuance of 501(c)(3) Tax-Exempt Bonds to finance such project in an amount not to exceed $1,500,000.

[Secretary’s Note:  Having previously recused himself from this matter and left the room, Mr. Porter did not participate in any discussion, deliberation, or vote on the matter.]

15.  Upon motion duly made and seconded, it was

VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment approves and adopts the resolution attached and part of these minutes regarding:

a project of NB Development Group LLC, in Boston, Massachusetts, for the issuance of Infrastructure Tax-Exempt Bonds to finance such project in an amount not to exceed $34,750,000.

[Secretary’s Note:  Having previously recused themselves from this matter, Ms. Sullivan left the room and joined Mr. Porter and neither of them participated in any discussion, deliberation, or vote on the matter.]

16.  Upon motion duly made and seconded, it was

VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment approves and adopts the resolution attached and part of these minutes regarding:

a project of Boylston West Garage LLC, in Boston, Massachusetts, for the issuance of Infrastructure Taxable and Taxable BAN Bonds to finance such project in an amount not to exceed $16,000,000.

[Secretary’s Note:  Having previously recused themselves from this matter and left the room, Ms. Sullivan and Mr. Porter did not participate in any discussion, deliberation, or vote on the matter.]

Final Approval Projects with Volume Cap Request
22.  Upon motion duly made and seconded, it was

VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment approves and adopts the resolution attached and part of these minutes regarding:

a project of Pittsfield April Lane LLC, in Pittsfield, Massachusetts, for the issuance of Tax-Exempt Bonds to finance such project in an amount not to exceed $9,000,000.

[Secretary’s Note:  Having previously recused themselves from this matter and left the room, Ms. Sullivan and Mr. Porter did not participate in any discussion, deliberation, or vote on the matter.]

Low Income Housing Tax Credits (“LIHTC”) Bond Issuer Tax Code Findings
23.  Upon motion duly made and seconded, it was
VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment approves and adopts the resolution attached and part of these minutes regarding:

a project of Pittsfield April Lane LLC, in Pittsfield, Massachusetts, making findings regarding and for providing assistance for an annual allocation by DHCD of federal LIHTCs.

[Secretary’s Note:  Having previously recused themselves from this matter and left the room, Ms. Sullivan and Mr. Porter did not participate in any discussion, deliberation, or vote on the matter.  They returned to the meeting room after completion of the above votes.]

Standing Board Committee Reports

Manufacturing & Defense Sectors Committee

The Acting Chair stated that the Manufacturing & Defense Sectors Committee held an informative meeting on Tuesday, March 10, 2015, at which Dr. Elisabeth Reynolds of MIT’s Industrial Performance Center presented the Committee with an excellent overview and update on Building Innovative Capacity among Massachusetts Manufacturers.  She has been invited to do this presentation to the Board at the April meeting.
Ms. Canter presented a brief update of manufacturing grants, noting overwhelming responses to a marketing promotion of the manufacturing innovation grant program, which subsidizes manufacturing companies that contract for services with one of four designated innovation centers including Worcester Polytechnic Institute, two contract manufacturing companies, and a non-profit in Connecticut.
Ms. Dowd informed the Board that the Secretary of the Air Force Deborah James will be visiting Hanscom Air Force Base in the near future; Governor Baker, Congresswoman Niki Tsongas, Rep. Seth Moulton, and others are also expected to be in attendance.  This meeting is very good news for the base.

Origination & Credit Committee

Mr. Holmes reported that the Origination & Credit Committee met on Tuesday, March 10, 2015.  He noted that the Committee held a follow-up discussion regarding its prior approval of a charter school loan guaranty for KIPP Boston Fund, Inc. and also discussed the proposed Brownfields grant to the Town of Chelmsford for the 27 Katrina Road project (Tab 25).  There was no quorum at the Committee’s meeting, so no approvals or recommendations for votes could be made.
Lending

24.  Delegated Authority Report for Loan Approvals (January 2015).  For information purposes only, the Delegated Authority Report regarding Loans is attached and part of the minutes of this meeting.  No discussion of the Report took place.
Community Development

25.  VOTE –
Town of Chelmsford, 27 Katrina Road (Chelmsford) – $1,339,015 Brownfields Remediation Grant
Ms. Varitimos explained this request for Brownfields funding at 27 Katrina Road, Chelmsford, to address certain ongoing contamination issues at the site and a discussion ensued.  She provided an overview of the project, noting the site had been acquired through a tax-taking in 2006 and designated as a Brownfields Fund Priority Project by the Board in 2009, making it eligible to apply for a grant of up to $2 million.  She briefly described the groundwater contamination issues, noting that remediation efforts continue.  Ms. Varitimos described unsuccessful prior RFPs seeking developers for the site and stated that two additional RFPs (one for commercial/light industrial use; one for solar power generation) will be issued this Spring, confirming that no funds will be disbursed without a committed developer.
Mr. Porter expressed concerns about the technology being used for remediation on this project and its ability meet the strict standards of converting groundwater to drinking water; he wondered about the uncertainty of success.  He also questioned continuing to fund a remediation effort for twenty years on a site that sits beneath a solar farm, particularly in light of the Brownfields Redevelopment Fund’s dwindling balance and increasingly scarce Brownfields funding.  Noting the absence of an appropriation for the Fund in the Governor’s budget, he wondered whether the Agency should consider a policy to limit Brownfields funding going forward.  Mr. Porter stated that he would not support this project because he said he is not certain it’s the best that can be done, but he pledged to work with staff to consider the standards of the remediation efforts of the project realistically in light of the available Brownfields funding.  Recalling some prior knowledge of this project, Ms. Lamoureux commented that perhaps the matter could be delved into deeper, as maybe a more cost-effective method for remediation exists.
After further discussion, Ms. McGovern suggested tabling the vote on this matter until next month and Mr. Porter, in the meantime, will work with staff and the other parties to better assess this transaction and address these concerns and Mr. Porter will report back to the Board at its next meeting.  The Acting Chair asked for a voice vote to approve Ms. McGovern’s suggestion to table the vote on this matter, upon motion duly made and seconded, it was unanimously
VOICE VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment hereby tables the vote on this matter until the April Board meeting.
Real Estate Development & Operations Committee

Mr. Porter stated that the Real Estate Development & Operations Committee met on Tuesday, March 10, 2015.  He was pleased to note that the Transformative Development Initiative (“TDI”) is moving forward, despite receiving no appropriation of funding in the Governor’s current proposed budget, and he offered kudos to staff for their commitment to the TDI.  He commented on the ongoing work in Devens, noting the Committee’s approval of the votes before the Board today, and on the construction work in Taunton, noting that the Committee also discussed the Agency’s contractor policy in connection therewith.
[Secretary’s Note:  The Chair arrived at the meeting during the above presentation and took his place at the table at 10:43 a.m.]

26.  Minutes of Prior Meeting.  For information purposes only, the minutes of the February 23, 2015 Real Estate Development & Operations Committee Special Meeting are attached and part of the minutes of this meeting.  No discussion of the minutes took place.

Ms. Haynes informed the Board that site visits to the ten selected TDI Development Districts are complete and staff is talking to the remaining sixteen applicants whose sites were not selected.  Next steps, including negotiating and entering into agreements with the appropriate parties, are being addressed now.  A Fellows Matching Day occurred and, as a result, three offers have been extended and Fellows, who will work with external and internal committees to better understand the needs of their regions, are expected to be on staff beginning the third week in April. 

27.  VOTE – TDI – Co-Work Grant Awards
Ms. Haynes briefly described specifics of the two requests for TDI co-work fit-out grants to TheatreZone, Inc., d/b/a Apollinaire Theater Company, in Chelsea and Merrimac Center for Industry & Art at Lowell Makers Incorporated in Lowell.  The Acting Chair asked for a vote and, upon motion duly made and seconded, it was unanimously

VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment approves a TDI fit-out grant of up to $250,000 to TheatreZone, Inc., d/b/a Apollinaire Theater Company, in Chelsea and a fit-out grant of up to $160,000 to Merrimac Center for Industry & Art at Lowell Makers Incorporated in Lowell, as outlined in the memorandum and vote dated March 12, 2015, attached and part of the minutes of this meeting.
Walk-in.  VOTE – TDI – Additional Co-Work Grant Award
Referring to the additional memorandum and vote provided today, Ms. Haynes then briefly described the proposed TDI co-work fit-out grant to 1 Zero 4 Coworking and Business Academy in Fall River, noting it is for the expansion of an existing co-working operation that lacks visibility.  Discussions with the applicant concerning structuring of the grant are on-going so the requested vote today is for delegation of authority to the Agency’s President/CEO to award the proposed grant.  The Acting Chair asked for a vote and, upon motion duly made and seconded, it was unanimously

VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment approves delegation of authority to the Agency’s President/CEO to award a TDI fit-out grant of up to $250,000 to 1 Zero 4 Coworking and Business Academy in Fall River, as outlined in the memorandum and vote dated March 12, 2015, attached and part of the minutes of this meeting.
28.  Devens and Devens Environmental Updates.  Mr. Kezer introduced himself as the new SVP for Devens Operations and said he was pleased to speak to the Board today.  He advised that pesticide testing in Devens has been delayed by the recent snowy weather, but is ongoing.  He advised that his initial focus is on a review of internal operations of Devens and, to that end, he stated he is impressed with the professionalism and dedication of the Agency’s staff in Devens.  He noted there are lots of challenges facing the cities and towns in the north central region of Massachusetts, including Devens, and he looks forward to working with Devens’ neighbors to build relationships and grow partnerships.
29.  VOTE –
Devens – Contract to SLX Project 1080, LLC for Solar Power Supply Services
Mr. Moore briefly explained this request to approve a power supply contract for the delivery of an additional 500 KW of solar power from the existing 3.0 MW solar facility in Shirley.  The Acting Chair asked for a vote and, upon motion duly made and seconded, it was unanimously

VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment approves the power supply contract, as outlined in the memorandum and vote dated March 12, 2015, attached and part of the minutes of this meeting.
30.  VOTE – Devens – Commercial Renewable Buy-Back Policy Revision
Mr. Moore then briefly explained this request to approve the Agency’s revised Commercial Renewable Energy Buy-Back Policy, effective as of March 1, 2015, which addresses certain conditions in the marketplace and would permit certain buildings to establish rooftop solar projects.  The Acting Chair asked for a vote and, upon motion duly made and seconded, it was unanimously

VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment approves the revised Commercial Renewable Energy Buy-Back Policy, as outlined in the memorandum and vote dated March 12, 2015, attached and part of the minutes of this meeting.
31.  Statewide Real Estate Projects Updates.  Mr. Henderson reported that demolition at the Taunton/Myles Standish Industrial Park Expansion Area is underway and an RFP for additional demolition on a large portion of the site has been issued, with bids to come; Martignetti Liquors received approval on its pending roadway work, and staff expects to close on the land sale to Martignetti next month.  Demolition on the Pad 1 site at the former Belchertown State School is underway.
Mr. Henderson noted that a team from Project Magnolia, a company looking to relocate its operations, conducted a site visit in Devens, and Ms. Jones added that Mr. Moore was exemplary in answering the team’s many questions and providing information regarding the utilities in Devens; a decision on site selection is expected by the end of the month.  Mr. Starzec advised that he continues to visit Devens’ neighboring towns regarding zoning issues; meetings have been and continue to be scheduled, but turnout has been limited.  A meeting with the Joint Boards of Selectmen is scheduled for March 26th and staff is hopeful that a Super Town Meeting will be scheduled in the Spring to address these zoning issues.
Finally, with respect to Municipal Services, staff met recently with the Urban Land Institute (“ULI”), which proposed conducting charettes this year in four or five towns, including Peabody and others.

32.  VOTE – Contract Amendment – Utile, Inc. – Planning Services 
Mr. Starzec briefly explained this request to approve increasing the base contract amount for house doctor planning consultant Utile, Inc. from $300,000 to $550,000.  He stated that Utile is uniquely qualified and offers a strong quality product, so the Agency often uses this consultant, and there are several projects in the TDI pipeline for which Utile is uniquely qualified.  Utile is currently up against the $300,000 limit of its current contract.  The Acting Chair asked for a vote and, upon motion duly made and seconded, it was unanimously

VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment approves increasing the contract with Utile, Inc., as outlined in the memorandum and vote dated March 12, 2015, attached and part of the minutes of this meeting.
33.  VOTE – Myles Standish I.P. Expansion, Taunton – Contract for Dever Drive Construction
Mr. Henderson briefly explained this request to award a contract to P.A. Landers, Inc. for the Dever Drive construction project on property of the former Paul A. Dever State School that is part of the expansion of Myles Standish Industrial Park in Taunton.  Mr. Henderson advised that bids were opened Monday and staff is still vetting this selection; in the event that P.A. Landers’ bid is deemed to not be the most responsive and acceptable, the vote will authorize Agency staff to award the contract to the next lowest responsible and responsive bidder.  It was noted that the bulk of the costs of the Dever Drive construction will be paid by MassWorks and EDA grants.  The Acting Chair asked for a vote and, upon motion duly made and seconded, it was unanimously

VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment approves entering a contract with P.A. Landers, Inc., or the next lowest responsible and responsive bidder, as outlined in the memorandum and vote dated March 12, 2015, attached and part of the minutes of this meeting.
The Acting Chair then reminded all that the Board wishes to conduct an in-depth discussion regarding the Brownfields Redevelopment Fund at a future meeting.

President/CEO’s Report

Ms. Jones reported that she spoke at a Nashoba Valley Chamber of Commerce meeting in Fitchburg and met with its new director Roy Nascimento; she attended an enthusiastic meeting of the Brownfields Advisory Group; and she met with Congressman Seth Moulton, who has a lot going on in his district.  Ms. Jones attended the most recent MassMEP Board meeting, which was held in Worcester.  A strategic planning meeting of the Military Task Force was well-attended and offered good updates; a more detailed briefing on the Task Force is being drafted for the Board and will be provided soon.  In western Massachusetts, Ms. Jones also met with State Representative Carlos Gonzalez from the 10th Hampden District on March 4th and with State Senator Eric Lesser from the 1st Hampden and Hampshire Districts on March 5th.

Also this month, Ms. Jones attended a day of Agency Regional Team presentations in Devens where ideas for new products and programs are shared by and among staff from all Massachusetts regions and perceived gaps in the Agency’s services are identified and discussed.  She referred to the handout regarding regional Economic Development Academies, noting that certain aspects of this program have been re-set and more targeted training for local and regional officials is being planned.  The Chair encouraged discussions of this nature and he advised that the Governor has solicited opinions regarding regional development, including issues related to transportation, housing, and more.

Update on the Baker-Polito Administration’s FY2016 Budget.  Ms. Jones referred to and explained the matrix provided today as a handout, noting that certain operations of and workforce training by the Military Task Force are already in place and the funding thereof cannot be pulled back.  She clarified that MassDevelopment is not the source of the $10 million that remains in the Brownfields Redevelopment Fund.  Ms. Jones stated MassDevelopment will work with ANF and the Executive Office of Housing & Economic Development (“EOHED”) on legislative language to release approximately $9,375,000 in gaming license revenue earmarked for the Advanced Manufacturing Futures Program (“AMFP”).  She noted the Agency has about $1 million remaining in its AMFP and would like to receive the additional funds before June 30th.  Ms. Sullivan wanted to know where the funds are now and Ms. Dowd answered in an account marked for EOHED.
The Chair advised that the Lieutenant Governor is meeting with cities and towns to discuss so-called Community Compacts, which includes an ask by the Commonwealth for municipalities to observe best practices (defined as consisting of 80 percent standard and 20 percent local priorities and practices) in exchange for funding.  He noted that $650,000 has been proposed in the Administration’s FY16 budget to support this initiative, with an even distribution across all regions of Massachusetts.  An additional $2 million has been proposed for the Governor’s urban agenda, which, the Chair noted, requires further identification and definition, but will focus on economic development in certain neighborhoods in Gateway Cities and other locations with greater needs.  A budget package has been submitted to the legislature, but there is no timetable yet.
6.  Technical Assistance Connector Program.  Ms. Hartford gave a detailed review of her presentation regarding the Technical Assistance Connector Program, noting, among other things, the coordination of efforts at the state and local levels to build upon efforts already underway.  The Program is designed by the Agency to help coordinate various government assistance programs available for economic development.  She expanded upon the information provided and advised that there are many technical assistance programs available; the list on p. 6 of the presentation is not exhaustive.  She elaborated on the success of certain one-day programs and noted some best practices of technical assistance programs in other states.  She advised that the Massachusetts Technical Assistance Connector endeavors to create a network of available programs and to expand the services available; the Connector is not intended to duplicate or replace other initiatives or programs.
When the Chair asked how the Agency gets environmental agencies to become involved with the Connector Program, Ms. Hartford advised that staff is reaching out and would plan to include them and other agencies as needed for specific projects.  Ms. Lamoureux suggested involving ANF as well, and the Chair encouraged outreach by Ms. Hartford to all agencies, noting that he would contact Secretary Beaton at the Commonwealth’s Executive Office of Energy and Environmental Affairs and others to inform them of this effort.
EXECUTIVE SESSION

The Chair then advised, at 11:40 a.m., that, pursuant to MGL Chapter 30A, the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment was going into Executive Session, following a roll call vote, which was taken and unanimously voted in favor, to discuss a litigation matter, the discussion of which in Open Session would have a detrimental effect on the Agency’s negotiating position.  The Chair instructed all persons who are not Board members or staff involved in this matter to leave the room.  He noted that the Board will reconvene in Open Session following Executive Session.
[Executive Session held]

OPEN SESSION

Following the Executive Session, the Open Session of the MassDevelopment and M/SBRC Board meetings was resumed.
It was then noted that the Board was now acting in its capacity as the M/SBRC Board of Directors to vote to enter Executive Session.
EXECUTIVE SESSION

The Chair then advised, at 11:49 a.m., that, pursuant to MGL Chapter 30A, the Board of Directors of M/SBRC was going into Executive Session, following a roll call vote, which was taken and unanimously voted in favor, to discuss real property value and potential purchase and sales terms of property at 100 Cambridge Street, Boston, the discussion of which in Open Session would have a detrimental effect on the Agency’s negotiating position.  The Chair instructed all persons who are not Board members or staff involved in this matter to leave the room.  He noted that the Board will reconvene in Open Session following Executive Session.
Prior to the vote to enter Executive Session, Mr. Hurley noted that he continues to have a conflict with regard to the 100 Cambridge Street sale; he is a trustee for a pension fund that is affiliated with the proposed purchaser.  Therefore, he recused himself from all discussions, deliberation, and votes on this matter and left the room.

[Executive Session held]

OPEN SESSION

Following the Executive Session, the Open Session of the MassDevelopment and M/SBRC Board meetings was resumed.

There being no further business before either the MassDevelopment or M/SBRC Board, upon motion duly made and seconded, the meeting of each was adjourned at 11:56 a.m.
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